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All singing …Billericay Youth Choir’s Summer Concert 

….and the Chernobyl visitors entertain at this year ’s 
Stockbrook barbecue 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Rev Ruth Mitchell : On accepting the call 
Kathleen Martin : an Appreciation 

Remembrance at St Mary’s 
Heroes and Victims :  A future without Wars? 

Being an Olympic Games Maker 
Commitment for Life at Harvest 
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Remembrance Pictures of the Month 

Window ledge display created by Janet and Peter Phi llips for 
the Remembrance Exhibition in St Mary’s Church  

 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Memorial tablet to Oscar Ladbrook, a young church m ember, 
killed in action in 1917.  
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Our Harvest Festival  
with  Commitment for Life  

 
Through  Commitment for Life our church 

is now supporting people in Central 
American countries, such as this farmer 

family in Nicaragua. 
Nicaragua’s rainy season is getting shorter, summers are hotter, and 
long-trustworthy climate cycles are less consistent. But our money is 

helping famers by training them how to overcome 
the environmental pressures they face. 

 

“I’ve learned how to make banks and ditches to 
trap water and protect the plant roots.  I’ve 

seen a big change in my plants. In spite of the 
climate change my yields are rising.” 

 

Please use your CfL Harvest donation envelope to 
help Nicaragua’s poor farmers to help themselves  
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On 16th July at a meeting of the members 
of the joint pastorate, there was 
acclamation when it was announced that 
on a unanimous vote of the meeting Rev 
Ruth Mitchell was to be called to the 
pastorate. Ruth has accepted the call, 
and will be inducted in November. As our 
Interim Moderator she has regularly 
contributed pastoral letters to the 
Messenger, and in this one, written in 
response to our call, she shares her faith 
with us. 

Dear Friends, 
I want to thank you for calling me to serve you. It took a while for 
the size of the call to sink in and Jim and I look forward to joining 
you at the beginning of November. We all have a busy three 
months ahead of us! 
 

My prayer is that we will not only be a blessing to one another but 
as we minister together, a blessing to those around us in each of 
the communities we live.  Remember the words of Jesus when he 
said: “A new command I give you: Love one another. As I have 
loved you, so you must love one another. By this everyone will 
know that you are my disciples, if you love one another.” 
 

Having now completed my recent Sabbatical I start the 
preparation for leaving Grays and moving to join the pastorate.  
One of the areas of reflection during the Sabbatical was Faith in 
Art, but where do you start with such a wide topic? Do you just 
reflect on your favourite paintings or favourite Bible stories in 
which case I would have remained with the Prodigal Son and 
Noah’s Ark.? Do you explore the traditional well known religious 
paintings e.g. Holman Hunt ‘Light of the world’? 
 

However on March 23rd the Lectionary Gospel reading was the 
woman at the well found in John 4:1-42, and through the 
preparation for this service I started my exploration of art depicting 
this story.  
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It has led me through a wondrous maze, tracing the artists of 
pictures I had seen and stored on my desk top for later use; 
finding out their story and reading of their faith poured into their 
art.  

One such artist is Liz Lemon 
Swindle. She writes of her painting 
‘Worth of a soul’: "When Mothers 
Without Borders approached me 
about going to Africa, I told them I 
was not interested. For me Africa 
was a world away, 'and besides,' I 
thought, 'I am too busy.' Imagine 
my surprise when I found myself on 
a plane to Zambia in June 2007. 
 
"One of the first children I met was 
Kennedy, the little boy you see in 
the painting. At three years old he 
has lost both of his parents to AIDS 

and was found living alone with his six year old brother and ten 
year old sister. When I thought of those three children struggling 
to survive and the millions of others across Africa in similar 
circumstances, I felt an overwhelming hopelessness and said to 
myself, 'No amount of money can fix this.' 
 
"Later that day while we were filming, Kennedy climbed into the 
arms of the man portraying the Saviour. As I stood watching them, 
Kennedy turned towards me and our eyes met. At that moment I 
knew it wasn't hopeless. I realized that the Saviour could fix not 
only the problems of Africa, but of the whole world ... and we can 
be His hands to do it. 
 
"For the first time in my life I felt what Isaiah meant when he said, 
'He will swallow up death in victory; and the Lord GOD will wipe 
away tears from off all faces.' To Kennedy and all who struggle to 
understand why, I promise that God has not forgotten you. 
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"Looking back I realize that my reasons for not wanting to go to 
Africa are likely the same as yours. We are busy and feel like we 
cannot make a difference, but I know now that neither is true. We 
are never too busy to lift another and every good work is known to 
Him who said, 'Inasmuch as ye have done it unto one of ... these 
my brethren, ye have done it unto me'." 
 
So back to the words of Jesus at the start of this letter:  “A new 
command I give you: Love one another. As I have loved you, so 
you must love one another. By this everyone will know that you 
are my disciples, if you love one another.” 
Together in God’s hands and God’s way we can make a 
difference. 
 Every blessing, Ruth 
 

CHURCH CALENDAR FOR September 2014  

Wednesday   3   7.15pm Elders’ Meeting in the Kathleen 
Martin Room 

Saturday   6 10.00am Quiet Day at Little Baddow URC led 
by Revd Sheila Maxey 

SUNDAY   7 11.00am Worship led by Margaret & Robin 
Derbyshire; Communion by 
Mr Simon Houlton 

Thursday 11    2.30pm   Fellowship Group - Mayflower Hall 
Endeavour: Story of a little ship 

Saturday 13 10.00am Friends of Essex Churches 
cycle ride 

 

Saturday and 13) 10.00am) Essex Country Show at  
SUNDAY 14)    5.00pm) Barleylands 

SUNDAY 14 11.00am Morning Worship led by Mr Simon 
Houlton  

Tuesday 16   7.30pm Joint Vacancy Committee meets at 
Ingatestone URC  
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Wednesday 17   7.45pm Church Meeting in the church  

Friday 19   3.15pm Choir in Kathleen Martin Room 

Saturday 20   5.00pm  Harvest Social Mayflower Hall  

SUNDAY 21 11.00am Harvest service by Mrs Maggi 
Smith, incl. all-age Communion 
by Revd John Hickmore 

Friday 26   9.45am MacMillan Coffee Morning in the 
Mayflower Hall 

SUNDAY 28 11.00am Special Service led by Mr Kenton 
Church 

OCTOBER 

Wednesday   1   7.15pm Elders’ Meeting in the Kathleen 
Martin Room 

Thursday   2   7.45pm Awayday Committee meets in the 
Kathleen Martin Room 

Saturday   4   9.15am Prayer Fellowship in Kathleen Martin 
Room, until 9.45am 

SUNDAY   5 11.00am Worship including Communion, 
led by the Revd John Hickmore 

SUNDAY   5   2.45pm Harvest service at Mountnessing 
Court, led by Revd Colin Hunt 

 
 

NOTES FROM THE CHURCH SECRETARY – KEN WOODS 
 

We prepare to welcome our new Minister 
The members of the Joint Vacancy Committee (JVC) have made 
a start on induction arrangements for the Revd Ruth Mitchell, who 
received a unanimous vote to call her on 6th July. She and her 
husband Jim have elected to live in the Billericay manse. 
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Subject to confirmation in early September, the induction service 
will be in the afternoon of Saturday, 8th November, at 
BRENTWOOD URC. 

The JVC has co-opted Simon Mynott, in addition to the other 
Billericay representatives – Kenton Church, Valerie Forde and 
me. Please feel free to ask us any questions about Ruth’s 
induction.  

Tuesday coffee mornings 
As reported in the Sunday notices, Pat Stockdale has agreed to 
take over Brenda Rees’s role until the end of the year. We thank 
Pat for agreeing to this. I thanked Brenda in the July Messenger 
for her long period as coordinator of Tuesday coffee, and latterly 
as the church link with the mini-market. 

The Elders have encouraged Maggi Smith to start a short period 
of worship towards the end of Tuesday coffee mornings. These 
will start this as a trial in September, culminating in the short carol 
service on 16th December that was supported by the May Church 
Meeting. 

A new approach 
There has been a strong feeling that Back to Church Sunday is 
unhelpful as a concept – and of course only one person 
responded within our church last year.  

In its place, our Elders have asked the Worship Group to arrange 
a number of special services over the next year. The leaders of 
these special services would aim to make them suitable for both 
those who are unfamiliar with church, as well as those who 
haven’t been for a while. 

In September there will be the first of these special services on 
28th September, led by Kenton Church. 

What is the congregation asked to do?  

Obviously, we would want to welcome to these services people 
who would not normally attend. This is most likely to happen if 
they get a personal invitation from you as a friend or family 
member.  
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We are not drafting suggested letters – these might seem too 
impersonal. A simple verbal invitation to the special service on 
28th September will likely be most effective. And maybe if your 
guests can’t make it on the 28th, they would be welcome to come 
to a more traditional service, such as the harvest service on 21st 
September led by Maggi Smith. 
 
 

Lectionary Passages for September 

This month we read from Matthew’s 
gospel teachings of Jesus, about justice 
and authority in the Kingdom, and from 
the epistles instruction for Christian 
living. 
 

Other passages from the lectionary are given in the URC Prayer 
Handbook for 2014 Opening Doors. 
 

September 
 7 Matthew 18: 15-20 Romans 13: 8-14 
 14 Matthew 18: 21-35 Romans 14: 1-12 
 21 Matthew 20: 1-16 Philippians 1: 21-30 
 28 Matthew 21: 23-32 Philippians 2: 1-13 
 
 
 

New Spick and Span Mayflower Hall:  During August Alan 
Lough has lead a team of volunteers cleaning and painting in the 
Hall.  The result is a rejuvenated hall. Alan writes: 
 

“Thank you to all who gave up their time to help with the cleaning 
and painting in the Mayflower Hall.  Your work was much 
appreciated”. 
 

And thank you, Alan for all the work you continue to do to keep 
our buildings smart and functional well. 
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Our Harvest Festival Service at Mountnessing Court will be 
led once again by Revd Colin Hunt, but the date is not the same 
as the Harvest Festival at Church.  The Mountnessing Court 
Harvest Service is on Sunday 5th October at 2.45pm.  Please 
come along and join in the service, and have a chat afterwards 
with the people and staff there. 
 
 
Autumn Bazaar on 15 th November.   Please note this event in 
your diaries and bring your friends along to support us, or better 
still be a stallholder.  If anyone has not yet contacted me with a 
view to having a stall please do so, and if anyone has any bright 
ideas please let me know.  We are keeping it simple, and the 
theme is Autumn again.  Thank you, Margaret Dunn 
 
 

REPORT ON WEEKLY OFFERINGS 
TO END OF JULY 2014 

 

The annual budgeted figure for 2014 is £24,051, which equates to 
approximately £2,040 per month, or £14,280 to the end of July. 
Total Offertories (Freewill Offerings [including Direct Debits] plus 
loose offerings) received up to the end of July amounted to 
£12,137.92. 
The balance in the Communion Fund as at the end of July = 
£498.99. 

The Elders thank you all for your continuing suppor t 
 

 
 

L A DANCE - Ballroom and Latin Dance 
Classes for Adults. 

 

7pm on Sundays in the Mayflower Hall. 
Contact Leighanne 01268 555930 or email: 

missyleighanne@hotmail.com 
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The Armed Man: what does the 1914 War tell us? 
Rudyard Kipling in this year of remembrance 
Like everybody else this year, I’ve been commemorating the 
centenary of the beginning of the Great War.  I’ve taken part in 
two choral concerts, the first about the 1914 war and the second 
about war in general. The first was a setting by Elgar of poems by 
Laurence Binyon, which include the very well known ‘Age shall 
not weary them, nor the years condemn’. As a whole it sees the 
war as the field of heroism and unflinching deeds, in which the 
families of the sacrificed soldiers share, even and especially the 
grieving mothers at home. It claims the moral high ground as it 
chastises the enemy for the ‘fraud that feeds desire on lies… the 
barren creed of blood and iron’. It’s entitled Spirit of England. (In 
those days you could get away with ignoring the rest of the British 
Isles). 
 
The other, The Armed Man was written to mark the 2000 
Millennium.  It does not depict war fought for a cause, but only its 
irrational madness and gives thanks when it is over.  The tunes 
stay in the memory. One of them is a setting of some words of 
Rudyard Kipling which begin ominously with the lines ‘the earth is 
full of anger/ the seas are dark with wrath.’  

 
Now in 2014 after years when the sounds of war 
were heard less, the pattern of stronger countries 
and religious groups asserting themselves, often 
against perceived weaker opponents is 
reemerging.  In 1914 the powerful though fading 
Austrian-Hungarian empire set out to punish the 
Serbs for the assassination of its Archduke. 
Within six weeks a fatal tangle of alliances 
between the other old imperial powers triggered 

this war of unparalleled death and suffering, and a war of 
unintended consequences, since the protagonists all assumed it 
would be over in months. The array of crude recruiting posters we 
saw last month at the eye-opening exhibition in St Mary’s, 
alongside the names of the many local men who lost their lives in 
responding to their message, told their ironic story. 
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Once again today the earth is full of anger. Well armed forces, 
equipped it must be said with weapons  made and supplied  by 
manufacturers and countries who live comfortably on the 
proceeds of their deadly industry, rain down death and destruction 
on civil populations. Sometimes the gun and the bomb are used 
with the intention to convert people to another faith and way of 
life. Words and slogans are used viciously and mendaciously, but 
as with the posters, drive home a deadly message. Anger and 
fear take over from rational discourse, and humanitarian values 
cease to count.   
Of the two pieces of music mentioned above I am more in 
sympathy with the one which depicts the 1914 war as a fatal rush 
of blood, an irrational human condition, and the combatants as its 
unwitting victims.  The powers that put 
weapons in their hands and send them 
into battle set in train tragedy, rather than 
bringing glory on them. Kipling (pictured) 
who wrote the previously quoted words, 
was a great supporter of the war, and saw 
it as a clash of the empires.   With great 
pride he sent his son John into battle, and 
scorned any ‘young man who has elected 
to outcast himself from this all-embracing brotherhood’. 
 

It was a huge blow to him when his son was reported missing, 
presumed dead, in a battle in which some 20,000 British soldiers 
died, for nothing gained. Kipling continued to support the war 
effort, but his most striking comment about the four years of 
bloodshed was the enigmatic couplet: 
 

If any question why we died, 
Tell them, because our fathers lied. 
 

There is a vast difference between honouring the memory of a 
family member, and honouring the cause for which he died.  
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Thankfully recent wars have had their dissident voices. In the 
1914 war more than 20,000 British men of military age refused 
conscription, some saying that killing was contrary to their 
Christian beliefs. When they also refused alternative work, which 
could be in munitions factories, they were sent to prison for their 
beliefs. In 1916  a human rights campaigner Emily Hobhouse 
actually travelled to Berlin, via neutral Switzerland , spoke with the 
German foreign minister, and brought back some ideas on peace 
terms, which however the British government swiftly dismissed, 
writing her off as an eccentric. Given its record for making 
catastrophic war decisions, what grounds did it have for thinking 
itself wiser than her? Peace-making is also a heroic action.  
The causes for so many wars go back much further than the time 
when they were declared. The present horrific bloodshed between 
Israel and the Palestinians can be traced back to contradictory 
promises made by the British and French governments both to the 
Jews and the Arabs in 1916, when they assumed that their status 
as imperial powers gave them the right to do so.  Dishonest 
undertakings come back to haunt their successors many years 
later. Today a heart rending appeal from Gaza quotes a 12-year 
old boy as saying that he has already known war three times 
during his short life. Of course he has no responsibility for this. 
What can we do to stop the events of past history continuing to 
create mayhem today?   
 

Alas, we can only do our best to clear up the mess we inherit. But 
for the future we, and our decision makers, must avoid the 
arrogance and the temptation to double talk which create the 
conditions for misunderstanding and conflict. Shock and awe as 
tools of international dealings must be put aside. Peace only flows 
from persistent engagement, while military action feeds on itself. 
We must couple our remembrance of the dreadful events of past 
war, with prayers for forgiveness for its excesses, and show the 
clarity and foresight to prevent the cycle of war coming round 
again. Have two world wars and other conflicts not taught us this 
lesson? 
 
Robin Derbyshire. 
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Billericay Youth Choir to turn itself into Voci 
 

For BYC’s final concert in 
July we enjoyed a polished 
performance of Disney 
favourites, and some great 
solo singing, ending with an 
energetic, and emotional 
rendering of Let it Go.  
 

The singers are not looking 
back, they’re letting go their 
apprenticeship and moving 
forward to new musical 
challenges. 

 We’re with them and with their 
hardworking conductor, who is 
seeing the fruits of his work. ! In 
September they’ll be coming 
back under their new name Voci.  
As you can see this is being well 
publicized, and young singers 
wanting to join an outfit which 
works hard, but has the 
satisfaction of reaching a good 
standard should turn up- at the 
church on Thursday evenings 
from 6.00.- 7.30, starting on 11 
September. 

(Above: Natalie Galloway and 
Emily Short at the concert  
advertising the new choir.) 
 

The charity collection taken up 
after the concert was on behalf of 
The Teenage Cancer Trust, and 
raised £300.  
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Kathleen Martin 
Her life of Christian service,  
and her work for the Guide movement 
The church was very full. 
People came from other local 
churches, and from further 
afield. These included many 
members of the Trefoil Guild, 
the organization of former 
Guide members, colourfully 
turned out in their distinctive 
red blouses, who came to give 
thanks for the life of this 
shrewd, dynamic woman, with 
the gift for personal 
relationships who touched so 
many of their lives. During the service they stood up together to 
say the old Guide promise, which Kathleen had said for the first 
time so many years earlier.   
 
Kathleen came to Billericay in the late 50s, with an experience 
reaching back into her early childhood of church membership and 
of Guiding.  Born in Clapton into a Congregational family, she 
regularly attended Sunday School, processing to church on 
Anniversary and Harvest Sundays, always saying grace after 
meals, being taught at Sunday School about famous missionaries 
and to say Bible passages by heart.  Her account of her ‘very 
holy’ Sunday School teacher, Miss Fyshe, who wore a black band 
round her throat and ginger hair piled on top of her head and 
walked 12 miles back and forth to church, as she would not take a 
tram or even ride her bicycle on Sunday, was typical of her acute 
and mischievous eye and memory for detail which was always 
such a delightful feature of her conversation.   
 
She joined the Brownies at an Anglican church, and the Guides at 
a Methodist church, and never lost touch with the movement.   
(See Janet Masters’ account on Page 19). 
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Always from very young, Kathleen was growing in her 
understanding of the skill of communicating. Her favourite minister 
had visual aids, such as a toy train, for his talks. (‘I leave you to 
work out the message!’). At the weekly Sunday School teachers’ 
class you learned to tell the bible story, not read it. Her Guide 
captain was a devout Christian, who always held prayers and 
gave a talk, which influenced her considerably. There was quite a 
lot going on besides formal religion.  Every Bank Holiday hikes 
and rambles were arranged in Epping Forest.  
 
Needless to say, Kathleen was cut out to be a teacher. She taught 
business studies at West Ham College, and kept in touch with 
many of her students, even to the extent later on of having one of 
them to Christmas at Outwood Farm Road.  
 
In the fifties Kathleen began to speak at women’s meetings, and 
on coming to Billericay, and joining this church she was 
encouraged by the then minister, Rev Jim Wilkinson, to study for 
lay preaching. In 1979 she gained her national certificate from the 
URC, and was soon known in several local churches for her 
incisive presence in their pulpits.  
Her sermons were always correctly based on her firm grasp of 
scripture, but always led on to her own precise, practical and 
down to earth conclusions. Privately she sometimes expressed 
apprehensions as to how her addresses would go down when 
there were ‘clever clogs’ (people with higher theological 
qualifications than herself) in the congregation, but she needn’t 
have worried. A service led by Kathleen guaranteed that we would 
leave with memories of a vivid presentation of a bible passage 
and some pithy observations on Christian living. She passed on 
her advice and encouragement to others considering taking up 
preaching.  Simon Houlton at the service, before he sang ‘God be 
in my Head’ said that it was her encouragement which persuaded 
him to taken up preaching.  
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Our former minister Rev Russell Furley-Smith, whom we 
welcomed back to conduct the Thanksgiving Service, spoke of the 
support he had received from her when he entered as a newly 
ordained minister on his first pastorate. 
 ‘She was not afraid of telling you what you were doing wrong,’ he 
said, ‘but would help you to get it right. She was passionate about 
her faith, and passionate about passing it on.’ 
 
In spite of the many calls on her time from other churches, 
Kathleen was indeed very loyal to ‘my church’, as she called it. 
During an interim between ministers she devoted herself 
especially to taking services for us, refusing some other preaching 
invitations, saying ‘my church needs me’.  
 
As to her addresses at weekday meetings, many churches of 
different denominations would invite her, and then invite her 
again. She crossed all the ecumenical boundaries. Indeed she 
took special pride in having spoken at the synagogue in Ilford. 
Afterwards somebody said ‘didn’t she do her homework well!’ 
Well, commented Kathleen, you’ve got to be careful!  She visited 
the Holy Land and had a special interest in matters of Jewish 
observance.  On one memorable Maundy Thursday Evening, 
when she agreed to conduct our usual meal and service, she took 
us through every detail of the Passover celebration, from which 
we learned a lot.  
 
Billericay people will remember the Burns Unit, which we helped 
to bring into being (though it is now long removed to Chelmsford). 
While it was at St Andrew’s Kathleen was very involved with it.  
She had families of the burns victims, who arrived from a long 
distance, staying at her home, and of course spent many hours 
supporting them at the Unit.  
 
She was everywhere in the church where she could speak to 
people, especially children and those with the care of children. 
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She would drop in at the Mother and Toddler Group, and took part 
at our Holiday Club in order to tell the children stories. She helped 
to start up the Fellowship, badgering people to come along 
(‘surely you have one afternoon free?’).  She was a regular visitor 
at Tuesday Coffee mornings, where she met people who didn’t 
appear at other church events. 
 
Kathleen was skilled in several crafts, such as knitting, crochet, 
blanket making and quilling, which she used on the greetings 
cards which she would sell at church bazaars, and are still part of 
the small greetings cards which go with church flowers taken to 
people unable to attend.  She had a precious set of handbells, 
and would delight in teaching young people to play them. A 
recording of these concluded the service, playing ‘The Day Thou 
gavest Lord is ended,’ which always ended a Women’s World Day 
of Prayer service, which she often led.  
 
When we opened a new extension room of our church, for the use 
of our children, we considered calling it the Thornton Room, after 
the 19th century minister who had built the main church, but we 
realized we had a contemporary we wished to honour, and so it 
became the Kathleen Martin Room. As a reading at the opening 
Kathleen chose ‘let the glory of God cover the earth as the waters 
cover the sea’. ‘Always I look forward’, she said.  ‘I believe we all 
have a gift to offer, and I know what my gift is; my gift in one of 
joy. It has been given me by God to share with people I meet.  It’s 
something I’ve inherited from my mother, in those days mothers 
were a bit austere, but my mother was always jolly.’  Later she 
remarked ‘I am more than a part of the fixtures and fittings of the 
church. Thanks to your decision, I am part of the building.’ 
 
Kathleen devoted her life to Christian service, and to 
communicating the faith she so strongly believed in. She was the 
great encourager to all who were taking faltering steps along the 
road of faith. Among both young and old she set an example in 
her own life and inspired others in their own Christian pilgrimage. 
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Janet Masters, who worked with her in the Guide 
movement recalls: 
 
In 2006 Guiding in Billericay celebrate 80 years of 
continuous service by Kathleen for the Guide 
Association. She had made her promise as a Brownie in 1926 and 
continued at that time with her appointment as President of 
Billericay Division. We could find no record of anybody else 
equalling this amazing feat! 
 

Her “active” guiding involved all sections of the movement and 
took place in London over the Border where she became their 
County Commissioner before moving to Billericay. 
 

Kathleen’s front room in Outwood Farm Road became our uniform 
depot and so many young and nervous recruits were encouraged 
by her interest and encouragement. An outstanding memory for 
many Guiders has to be Kathleen (dressed as Agnes Baden 
Powell, the founder of the Guide movement) riding on the front of 
a dustcart from Chelmsford carrying the flame to celebrate 75 
years of the Girl Guides. She enthusiastically joined in all our 
events, whether it was spending a day at a Brownie Pack holiday, 
leading Thinking Day services, sharing her memories with 
Rainbows, Brownies and Guides at their meetings or enjoying the 
Division Team’s Christmas meals and so many more spring to 
mind but too numerous to mention here. Whether it was a huge 
County and Division event, or having a one to one chat with a 
Guider made no difference to Kathleen but it has to be her own 
inimitable way that made everybody feel they were a very special 
part of Guiding and will remain our blessing in having known her. 
   
Thanks also to Margaret Hatchard for help with this tribute 
 

The Messenger 
Please let Dianne Lough have your copy for the October issue by 
Sunday 14 th September 2014 .  Articles are welcome.  Please 
speak to Robin Derbyshire at any time about any proposal you  
have. 
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Billericay United Reformed Church 
Chapel Street CM12 9LR 

 
 

Minister:  Please refer to the Secretary 
 

Secretary: Ken Woods 
(01277) 657114   kwoods40@mac.com 

 

Treasurer : Eric Brown 633645  eib1956@live.co.uk 
 

Assistant Treasurer: Irene Mackenzie 625318 
irenegirvan@hotmail.com 

 

Premises Lettings Steward: Dianne Lough 655879 
diannealan@lough1969.fsnet.co.uk 

 

Messenger Editors: Dianne Lough, as above 
Robin Derbyshire 651689  rmderbyshire@btinternet.com 

 

 

CHURCH FLOWERS 
 

 September  7 Pat Cairns 
  14 Angela Christian 
  21 Dianne Lough - Harvest 
  28 Ina Swanepoel 
 October 5 Irene Mackenzie 
I shall be decorating the church for Harvest on Saturday 20th 
September at 9.30am, and will be pleased to receive gifts of 
flowers or donations and anyone who is able to give a hand filling 
vases.    Thank You,   Janet 
The Mayflower Ladies  meet on the 2nd and 4th Monday mornings 
from 10.30 – 12.30 in the Livingstone Room at the Mayflower Hall 
to hear interesting guest speakers. 
 

 Sept:  8 Mrs Sheila Gunson - Iris Folding 
  22 Miss June Wells – Story Telling 
   A Craft Reborn 
 

Coffee Morning – 16 th September 2014 
We welcome new members.  Please ring Jo Tibbett on 

01268 785307 for further information. 
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CHURCH FAMILY NEWS 
 

SEVERAL 
ITEMS  
REMOVED 
FROM  
ONLINE  
EDITION. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

THANK YOU 
Angela Christian has written to thank us for the beautiful flowers 
delivered by Peter Brierley, which she very much enjoyed.  “I have 
always found flowers to be therapeutic and uplifting and am sure 
they helped to speed up my recovery.”  Angela is also grateful for 
“all the visitors and for the many cards and telephone messages 
received during my absence from church. Your good wishes were 
very much appreciated.” 
 

CONGRATULATIONS 
We send our love and congratulations to Cara Houlton who has 
gained a very special medal.  In July Cara Houlton was presented 
with the Year 8 community award at Mayflower School for all the 
charity fundraising she has done over the last year.  (The Daisy 
Palmer Trust was specifically mentioned as one of the fundraising 
causes that Cara has been involved with – and there were also 
other ones with ARK). Cara received a certificate and a trophy 
which she gets to keep, which is nice as her sister Lillie has lots of 
swimming medals and this is Cara’s first metal based proper 
award! What wonderful work, Cara. 
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More charity news of Cara:  picture shows her 
taking the ‘Ice Bucket Challenge’  on behalf of ALS 
(Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis), similar to Motor 
Neurone Disease.  It’s reported that her dad also 
took a soaking! 
 

EXAM SUCCESSES 
We send all good wishes for the future and our 
congratulations to a number of young people with 
connections to our church who have gained very 
good exam results.  James Hogan, son of Helen, 
gained a very good degree at Aberdeen university. 
Eleanor (Ellie) Outram, granddaughter of Zena, has 

gained an outstanding  degree in Law at Bristol University.  
 

OFF TO UNIVERSITY 
Many congratulations to Luke Jackson on gaining excellent 
results at A-Levels this summer.  Luke will begin studying Maths 
at Warwick University in the summer.  We wish you well, Luke, 
and hope you enjoy student life. 
Emma, daughter of Kathryn Corlett, will be going to Sussex 
University this autumn and we send very good wishes to her for 
the future. 
 
MORE CONGRATULATIONS also go to Lucy Forde and David 
Jackson for fine results in their GCSE’s this summer.   
 

WHEN YOU WISH UPON A STAR 
Choirmaster Simon Houlton sang a solo ‘When you wish upon a 
star’ for the very enjoyable concert by the Billericay Youth Choir 
and Voci in July.  After several years of dedicated work, the choir 
members are maturing as singers and sing extremely well.  Lucy 
and Charlotte Forde and Lillie and Cara Houlton from our church 
were among the other soloists.  (See Pictures on page 14) 
Two very welcome visitors coming back to Billericay were among 
the appreciative audience – Maureen Forde and Jennifer, sister of 
Shirley Moult.  Donations at the Concert helped to raise money for 
the ‘Teenage Cancer Trust’. 
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VISITORS 
Recent visitors to Sunday morning worship have included Dorothy 
Coward, accompanied by her son Robert, William Moffat father of 
Stuart who comes from the Church of Scotland in Glasgow, and a 
young family who have just moved into Billericay with their three 
children – Natalie, Preston and baby Sasha.  We pray God’s 
blessing on all these friends.  
 

WEDDING PICTURE 
If you would like to see a picture of the wedding of Bethan 
Hewings, daughter of Rachel and John, who was married in 
Tenby on 26th July, please contact Ken Woods.  Bethan is the 
granddaughter of Mary Young, widow of our former minister 
Arthur. 
 

JANE PASSES ON A GARDENING TIP 
Some friends will remember Jane and Sigi Majewski.  Jane helps 
to look after the garden at the Christian Link in Queen’s Park.  
She rang up to say that when she visited our late friend Charles 
Lodemore in Alisha Grange, he passed on the tip that she could 
keep her shears sharp by applying Vaseline.  Thank you, Jane, 
for that tip and our greetings to you and Sigi. 
 
 

REMEMBERING WAR – A SPECIAL EXHIBITION 
 

A number of friends from the church attended the special 
exhibition ‘ ‘Remembrance and Commemoration’ and other 
events in St. Mary’s marking the centenary of the outbreak of 
World War I in early August.   Janet Phillips contributed a floral 
arrangement which was accompanied by small figures of soldiers 
made by her husband Peter.  Karen, daughter of Pat Miller, has 
done intensive work on those who lost their lives in the First World 
War; these included Oscar Sewall Ladbrook commemorated on a 
plaque in our church.  Karen was on hand during this special 
centenary exhibition to talk to people about their own family 
memories and share her expertise.  The legacy of that war is still 
alive among families still living in our Town.   
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‘LET MY PEOPLE GO’ 
The Palestine Israel Ecumenical Forum (PIEF) of the World 
Council of Churches invites Christians worldwide to take part in 
the World Week for Peace in Palestine Israel 21-27th 
September 2014.  It’s theme is: ‘Let my people go.’  The action 
week’s message is that now: *It’s time for Palestinians and 
Israelis to share a just peace. 

�  It’s time for freedom from occupation. 
�  It’s time for equal rights. 
�  It’s time for the healing of wounded souls.   

 
 

SONGS OF BEAUTY, MERCY, STRUGGLE, 
JOY, LAUGHTER AND WONDER 

On Friday 19th September, the singer Garth Hewitt will be giving a 
concert called ‘Something for the Soul’  at Crowstone St. 
George’s United Reformed Church in Westcliff at 7.30 pm.  Garth 
gave a concert in our church in February and he will have with 
him Gilberto Aquirre, vice-President of CEPAD, the Christian 
Organisation in Nicaragua that we visited last year – we will be 
speaking about its work on Sunday 12th October. More 
information about the concert from us or on: 
www.crowstone.org.uk . Margaret and Robin Derbyshire 
 

 

PUBLIC ISSUES CALENDAR 2014 
This calendar is published each year by the Joint Public Issues 
Team from the Baptist, Methodist and United Reformed Churches 
– to stimulate prayer and reflection and action 
 

 1 Sept-4 Oct Creation Time 
   www.ctbi.org.uk; www.ecen.org 
 14 Sept –  Racial Justice Sunday www.ctbi.org.uk 
21-27thSept World Week for Peace in Palestine Israel 
 21 Sept Peacemaking Sunday -  
   (UN International Day of Peace) 
  http://www.jointpublicissues.org.uk/peacemaking-sunday. 
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PRAYING TOGETHER 
Lord of all harvests, grant us eyes to see and hearts able to 
respond to the rich diversity of your world in humble thanks and 
praise. In a world of clamour and tumult, we pray that you will sow 
the seeds of peace and of justice, of fairness for all people, that 
the world's bounty may be enjoyed by all peoples.  We pray that 
you will feed our souls with the gifts of your Holy Spirit,so that we 
may find joy and hope and peace and courage when times are 
difficult. 
Guide us in our own lives, so that we are strengthened as we 
follow in the footsteps of our saviour, Jesus Christ.    AMEN 
 

ENDPIECE – by a member of the congregation 
Seeds and fruits – a meditation for Harvest  

Rosehips, blackberries, apples and 
slowly ripening tomatoes – all the fruits of 
harvest to be found in the back garden at 
the end of August. But they all began 
long ago with a moment of ‘creation’ or 
Genesis.  The Bible declares this 

abundance to be part of God’s original plan for his world and the 
people who live in it.   
 

Of course, ‘harvest’ is much more than just food for us to eat that 
will ensure our survival.  There is an overflowing 
22. 
richness and beauty given by Nature’s lavish hand, if only we 
have eyes to see this.  It is too easy to take it all for granted.  Yet 
in the last century we have begun to realize anew how fragile is 
the ever-returning cycle of harvest. We must care for creation if 
we want its abundance to continue.  This is something that is at 
the heart of ECEN – the European Christian Environmental 
Network which promotes cooperation in caring for creation.   
 

Jesus often speaks about harvest and harvest time – where the 
work is great and the labourers are few to bring it in.  He also 
speaks about the good and bad soil which can nourish or destroy 
the seeds that have been planted.  This is a harvest not about 
seeds of grain but about people.   
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When our soon-to-be minister Ruth wrote last month about the ‘I 
AM’ sayings of Jesus from St. John’s Gospel, she recommended 
that we think about the images that Jesus uses about himself.  In 
John 15 verse 1, Jesus declares that he is the true vine, in a world 
where God is the gardener.  The Spirit, or sap of life, flows 
through the vine to the branches, the followers of Jesus, to enable 
them to produce fruit.  The branches are trained and pruned to 
produce even more fruit – good vinocultural practice even today!   
 

And the fruit… Well, the first fruit of this special Vine is love.  It 
flows from the Father through Jesus to those who serve him and 
respond to his love.  Jesus says: “I appointed you to go on and 
bear fruit, fruit that will last.”  That is the way the God will be 
glorified in the world.   
 
St. Paul knew only too clearly (as we do in our world today) that 
the fruits of the hearts and minds of people can bring evil as well 
as good.  And yet the harvest of the Spirit is the one that Christian 
people should strive for, as Paul wrote in chapter 5 of the letter to 
the peoples of Galatia:  “But the harvest of the Spirit is love, joy, 
peace, patience, kindness, goodness, fidelity, gentleness and 
self-control… If the Spirit is the source of our life, let the Spirit also 
direct its course.”   

 

A Games Maker at the 2012 Olympics 
 

Feeling up for something different?  That’s why Matthew Poore 
(grandson of Anne Poore) applied to be a Volunteer at the 
Olympic Games in 2012. He spoke to the Fellowship about his 
exciting experiences. 
 

86,000 applicants were interviewed to be ‘Games Makers’, and 
70,000 were chosen. From these some were accepted to work 
inside the stadium.  
 

What qualifications did you need? Well, Matthew is obviously 
intelligent.  At the time he had been accepted to study architecture 
at Lincoln University. He gets on well with people, and has an 
outgoing personality..  He is a black belt in karate, and is 
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interested in other sports. Fitness is important for him. He has a 
rapport with children, and is teaching them karate. As he said, he 
‘wants to be helpful’, and works well with a team. He wants to 
communicate, and is interested in languages. All these qualities 
(and the way he presented himself) impressed the interview 
panel, and he was selected from a very competitive field.  

And so he went to be fitted up with his 
uniform, including trainers and a cap. He 
was carefully measured for a good fit, as 
badly dressed volunteers wouldn’t go down 
well with visitors. The equipment included a 
special bag to contain his communication 
equipment, a raincoat and umbrella. He also 
acquired an Olympic baton.  This wasn’t the 
original intention, but another design was 
chosen for the competitions and so these 
were left over.   

Excitingly, he was among those chosen 
to work in the stadium. This was special 
to Matthew for a very particular reason, 
as a student of architecture. It also gave 
him the chance to meet famous athletes 
and be helpful to them. And it was his 
job to ‘make the spectators feel special’, 
as he put it. He welcomed them to the 
stadium, ‘as if it was my home’.  Over 
the time he developed a sense of 
belonging there, and of wanting to share 
it with the ‘guests’.  
 

Matthew felt the Olympic spirit wherever 
he went during the games.  In the tube 
the people were talking to each other 
and sharing their experiences in a way 
they had never done before the Games 
(and have stopped doing since!). They 
really came together as a community.  
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After the Games were over, the perks of having been a Volunteer 
didn’t stop.  For a start he was able to attend the BBC Sports 
personality of the Year, representing the team of Volunteers, and 
as we know they got a very big hand. His supervisor suggested 
that he might be able to go to Rio for the 2016 Games. He has 
made a study of the previous Olympic Stadiam, and with his 
architect’s eye he compared the features of Barcelona, Munich 
and Innsbruck and Torino.  

 

His interest in sport has 
increased.  He’s taken 
up hockey, and has run 
a half marathon for 
cancer research.  He 
feels more independent 
and confident as a 
result of his 
Volunteering, and has 

developed his skill in public speaking.  
 

Good luck to Matthew as he continues his 7 year architecture 
course at Lincoln. 
 


